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Cancel death penalty in N.J.

At the time it was reinstated, New Jersey's death penalty was carefully crafted to work if not to deter crime, to ensure that capital punishment when deemed appropriate, was applied fairly and without unreasonable delay. 

In New Jersey's real world of today, the death penalty is a joke. It needs to be repealed, since it represents cruel punishment to victims' families perhaps more than it does to those criminals who are sentenced to it. Having a death penalty that has never been used to its final end with few prospects that it ever will be holds in purgatory those seeking finite justice. 

A 13-member state panel, perhaps predictably at this juncture, last week recommended ending the death penalty. For capital crimes, the panel says, a life sentence with no possibility of parole should be substituted. 

It is time to admit that this state's capital punishment law does not work, and concur with the panel's recommendations. Gov. Jon Corzine and the leaders in the Assembly and Senate already have. 

The commission found in its just-released report that not only were appeals that dragged on for years unfair to victims' families, but that expensive attempts to impose the death sentence are more costly to taxpayers than keeping murderers in prison for the rest of their natural lives. 

Indeed, some death-row inmates, including Robert "Mudman" Simon, the murderer of Franklin Township Police Sgt. Ippolito "Lee" Gonzalez, have already died in custody. Simon was murdered by another death-row inmate, Ambrose Harris, in 1999. Only nine remain on the state's death row, including Harris. 

Former state Sen. John Russo, the sponsor of the current law enacted in 1982, was the only person on the 13-member panel who voted to keep the death penalty statute. Russo blamed "liberal judges" and called for renewed efforts to make the statute work. 

It's true that our state Supreme Court has frustrated the effectiveness of the current law. But carrying out death sentences isn't supposed to be "easy," and the fact is, the state's highest court has upheld them in a few cases. 

New Jersey probably could replace its death penalty law with one that would more reliably meet all current state and U.S. constitutional requirements for fairness. But, it would be a moving target. Just as legislators like Russo could not foresee 25 years ago DNA evidence that can clear those who are wrongly sentenced, any new capital punishment statute would likely be eclipsed before even its first application by evolving technology and changes in what the courts and society see as cruel and unusual punishment. 

Repeal of the death penalty would leave some circumstances where punishment options are limited; notably, cases where an inmate who is already serving a life sentence kills a jailer. Perhaps a very narrow death penalty law for such rare offenses can remain. 

Moral arguments and debates about crime deterrence aside, it makes no sense to have a general death penalty statute that can never be used. Victims' families and the state's citizenry deserve to know for sure that someone who commits a vicious murder will go to prison and that they will never get out. 
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